Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

June 6, 2018


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
June 6, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in June on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney Lisa M. Blackson, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the May 16, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.

ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Ordinance 6-2018 Fiscal Year 2019 Budget – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 6-2018 Fiscal Year 2019 (FY19) Budget for Adoption. Noting that Ordinance 6-2018 was introduced at a Public Hearing on May 16, 2018, Mr. George stated the FY 2019 Budget maintained the current Real Property Tax Rate of $0.6356 per $100 of assessed value, and maintained the current Business Personal Property Tax Rate of $1.21 per $100 of personal property value. He stated water and sewer rates remain unchanged as well.  A copy of Ordinance 6-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Ordinance 6-2018 Fiscal Year 2019 Budget was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. Commissioner Broomell seconded the motion. 

Discussion

Mayor Alt stated Ordinance 6-2018 represented the FY19 Budget and does not oblige the Town to expend all the funds. Referring to the Board’s previous discussion regarding a notice from the Comptroller of Maryland in 2016 regarding overpayment of about $400,000 of shared State Income Tax Revenue, and the subsequent act of the State Legislature forgiving the repayment, Mayor Alt expressed concerns that revenue continues to fall and stated the Finance Department staff continues working to find an answer.

Vote

Mayor Alt, recognizing a motion and a second, requested a vote regarding Ordinance 6-2018. 


Ordinance 6-2018 Fiscal Year 2019 Budget was adopted by all present.


Oath of Office Administered to Mayor-elect Robert J. Alt


By Charlene M. Notarcola, Clerk of the Circuit Court of Cecil County


Ms. Charlene M. Notarcola, Clerk of the Circuit Court of Cecil County, administered the Oath of Office to Mayor Robert J. Alt.

Oath of Office Administered to Commissioner-elect Jean A. Broomell and 
Commissioner-elect Mary Jo Jablonski by Mayor Robert J. Alt

Mayor Alt administered the Oath of Office to Commissioner-elect Jean A. Broomell and Commissioner-elect Mary Jo Jablonski.


Commissioner Piner offered his congratulations to Mayor Alt and Commissioners Broomell and Jablonski. He stated it has been his pleasure to serve with them, adding that the Board communicates well with one another with the goal of making the best decisions for the Town. He stated Mayor Alt is the best leader the Board has had and expressed gratitude to his fellow Board members.


Commissioner Givens echoed Commissioner Piner’s comments and expressed his gratitude that he is serving with Mayor Alt and Commissioner Broomell again, as they did many years ago.  

Commissioner Givens noted that Mr. George is a great asset to the team as well.

Commissioner Broomell expressed gratitude to her family and supporters for her reelection. She expressed her hope to live up to the faith that has been placed upon her.


Commissioner Broomell expressed appreciation for the way the Board works together and stated the Town’s Department Managers and staff are a remarkable group of people.

Commissioner Jablonski expressed gratitude to her family and friends for their support and their presence this evening. She echoed the Commissioners’ comments regarding the Board’s teamwork. 

Commissioner Jablonski expressed appreciation to Mayor Alt for his leadership, energy, and ideas that he brings to the Board.

Mayor Alt thanked everyone who supported the Board, stating that there are no books to teach a person to be a Mayor or Commissioner. 


He stated that the Board is required to follow rules and regulations when making decisions for the Town and it is inevitable that not every citizen in every neighborhood will be completely happy with the outcome. He added that the Board may not always agree with one another, however, they never make differences personal, and he considers each Board member a dear friend. 


Public Hearing

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Application regarding the Town of 
Elkton Neighborhood Community Center Project ($800,000)

Resolution R7-2018 Supporting CDBG Application regarding the Town of Elkton 
Neighborhood Community Center Project


Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:19 p.m.

Ms. Jeanne D. Minner, Planning Director, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding a Community Center, stated the Town is moving forward with the planned facility and is applying for a CDBG grant in the amount of $800,000 toward the construction. She added that Resolution R7-2018 officially approves the grant application. Ms. Minner read and placed a copy of a prepared statement into the record of the minutes. 

Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments regarding the application. 


Hearing no comments from the Board, Mayor Alt queried the audience for comments regarding the application. 

Ms. Margaret West questioned if the former Gilpin Manor Elementary School can be utilized for a Community Center instead of constructing a new facility. Mayor Alt stated the Town does not own the former Gilpin Manor Elementary School and added that the school is slated for demolition when the new school is completed. 

Hearing no additional comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:26 p.m.


Mr. George presented Resolution R7-2018 supporting the CDBG application regarding the Town of Elkton Neighborhood Community Center Project.


ACTION:
Resolution R7-2018 approving the application for $800,000 in CDBG grant funds for the construction of the Neighborhood Community Center Project was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 7-2018

Waiver of Front Foot Assessment Fees – Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 7-2018 Waiver of Front Foot Assessment Fees for adoption. He stated Ordinance 7-2018, which was introduced on May 16, 2018, provides for the waiver of Front-foot Assessment Fees consistent with the previous waiver of Major Facilities Charges associated with residential development. A copy of Ordinance 7-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 7-2018 Waiver of Front Foot Assessment Fees was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Ordinance 8-2018

Amending the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 1, Chapter 1.08, General Penalty, 
establishing a maximum fine for infractions consistent with the Local Government 
Article, Annotated Code of Maryland; designating the Building Official and his/her 
agent(s) for issuing civil citations for municipal infractions – Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 8-2018, amending the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 1, Chapter 1.08, General Penalty, establishing a maximum fine for infractions consistent with the Local Government 
Article, Annotated Code of Maryland; designating the Building Official and his/her agent(s) for issuing civil citations for municipal infractions, for adoption. He stated Ordinance 8-2018 was introduced on May 16, 2018. A copy of Ordinance 8-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 8-2018 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Ordinance 9-2018

Amending the Code of the Town of  Elkton, Title 5, Chapter 5.08, Peddling & Soliciting, 
establishing specific fines for violations of this Chapter; adding restrictions on peddlers 
during special events; and increasing the permit fees – Presented for Introduction

Mr. George presented Ordinance 9-2018 amending the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 5, Chapter 5.08, Peddling & Soliciting, establishing specific fines for violations of this Chapter; adding restrictions on peddlers during special events; and increasing the permit fees for introduction.


Mr. George stated Ordinance 9-2018 updates language, clarifies the requirement of a Town-issued permit for vendors who participate in special events in Town, increases the permit fees and fine associated with violation(s) of the Title 5, Chapter 5.08. A copy of Ordinance 9-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.


Commissioner Piner questioned if Ordinance 9-2018 applied to churches. Mr. George answered in the negative. 

Mayor Alt questioned if Ordinance 9-2018 applied if a church was selling an item, such as water. Mr. George stated if the church is selling a product at a profit then Ordinance 9-2018 will apply.


ACTION:
Ordinance 9-2018 amending the Code of the Town of  Elkton, Title 5, Chapter 5.08, Peddling & Soliciting, 
establishing specific fines for violations of this Chapter; adding restrictions on peddlers during special events; and increasing the permit fees was introduced on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

Easement Agreement

Regarding Parcel Identified on Tax Map 310 as Parcel 1321 Granting a 10-foot wide 
Easement to owner of 119 Stockton Street, Elkton, Maryland – Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented an Easement Agreement between the Town and the owner of 119 Stockton Street. He stated the agreement provides a 10-foot wide easement on the 40-foot wide right of way that will provide access to and from the planned Community Center

ACTION:
The Easement Agreement between the Town and the owner 119 Stockton Street was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Recommendation for Speed Hump Installation – 100 Block Friendship Road

Mr. George, referring to previous requests for speed hump installation in the 100 block of Friendship Road, stated a survey was mailed to residents of that area. He stated of 43 surveys, 13 were returned and 10 of those respondents requested installation of speed humps. 


Mr. George stated he asked Mr. J. Daniel Handley, Director of the Department of Public Works (DPW), to perform an evaluation of the 100-block of Friendship Road. He stated Mr. Handley’s recommendation included the installation of (3) speed humps on Friendship Road as well as the placement of an all-way STOP sign at the intersection of Clark Street and Friendship Road.


Referring to the Town’s Policy regarding installation of speed humps, Mr. George requested a vote from the Board to authorize the installation. 

ACTION:
The installation of 3 speed humps in the 100-block of Friendship Road and the placement of a STOP sign at the intersection of Clark Street and Friendship Road was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Mayor Alt’s Report 

Referring to the ongoing water meter replacement project, Mayor Alt stated he met with staff and representatives from LB Water to discuss the progress. He stated he originally felt an outside contractor could perform the meter replacement more efficiently, but has since recognized that DPW staff is performing the work and saving money for residents in the process. He expressed support for DPW staff completing the project.


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski requested trimming of the street trees near the cameras in the Downtown area.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens stated the 2 recipients of the Mayor & Commissioners Scholarship Award have been invited to attend the June 20, 2018 meeting.


Commissioner Givens stated the Cecil Harford Chapter of the Maryland Municipal League awards an annual scholarship to 1 Cecil County student and 1 Harford County student. He congratulated Mr. Handley’s son, recipient of the Cecil County scholarship.


Commissioner Givens expressed appreciation for the opportunity to participate in the annual Memorial Day Parade on May 28th. 

Commissioner Givens thanked Chief Donnelly for shirts that were presented to the Board from the Elkton Police Department (EPD). 


Commissioner Givens requested enforcement of loitering in front of commercial establishments, especially when pedestrian traffic is blocked.


Mayor Alt thanked Commissioner Givens for representing the Board at a recent Elkton High School event and announcing the annual Mayor & Commissioners Scholarship Award recipients. 

Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell thanked Chief Donnelly for shirts that were presented to the Board from EPD.


Commissioner Broomell stated she was glad to see the ongoing communication between the Town and Union Hospital regarding pedestrian issues on West High Street. She expressed appreciation for the installation of the all-way STOP at the intersection of East High Street and Singerly Avenue. Mr. Handley stated the all-way STOP will be installed on June 7th. Mr. George added that signage warning motorists of the new traffic pattern will be installed as well.

Mayor Alt stated the new speaker system at the Elkton Alliance worked well during the Memorial Day Parade.

Public Comment

Mr. Ed Giblin suggested that everyone should utilize the “In Case of Emergency” (ICE) telephone identification system on their cell phones.


Mr. Giblin, referring to the Board’s discussions regarding a planned pedestrian bridge adjacent to the Delaware Avenue Bridge, questioned the timeframe for completion. Mayor Alt stated the process of dealing with regulatory agencies makes it unlikely to provide an accurate timeframe for completion. Mr. George noted that the project is in the planning phase with the State Highway Administration and expressed hope that the State will fund the project.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:51 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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